MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

SEPTEMBER 9, 2009

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on September 9, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Michael D. Miscoe, President


Harry Huzsek, Superintendent
P. Scott Moore





Robert Vogel





Richard Stern






Charles McCauley
Timothy Walters





Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Dan Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager/Secretary
Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Sean Isgan, Richard Brodt, Terry St. Clair, Ken Helsel, Lee Nearhoof, Ron Schirf, Albert Diehl, Tom O’Toole, Dan Orange, Bruce Thomas, Don Reed, James Lyons, Paul Cornez, Ruth Edward, Robert Ging, George Tarrazi, Keith Perl, Carl Chapman, Dan Black, Terry Shaffer, Brad Shober, Dale Russian, Bruce Siwy, Jim Jones, Mark Good, Ronald Petrina, Larry Rosage, Lynn and Leah Shimer, Bruce Siwy, R.G. Allen, and Thomas Walters.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00P.M. by Michael Miscoe, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meeting Held on August 12, 2009 - Miscoe asked for additions and/or corrections.  Moore noted on Page 1, # 2, Paragraph 6 should read as follows:  Moore made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to transfer $290,908.73 from the PNC Bank Line of Credit to pay the invoices from Howard Concrete Pumping Co., Inc., approved invoices from GAI Consultants, and invoices from CME Engineering.  Moore moved and McCauley seconded to approve the minutes with the corrections made.  6 ayes and 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  Walters filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.
 2.
Financial Reports – Secretary added one (1) additional outstanding bill that was not presented to the Finance Committee:  Howard Concrete Pumping Company, for Phase 2, Part B – Permeation Grouting, in the amount of $68,780.60.  Dewar made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports, including the amendments to the List of Bills Report, and to pay the outstanding bills except for the bills to GAI Consultants, payment should be withheld.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.  
Dewar made a motion, based on the recommendation of the Finance Committee, to approve the Water Works Financial Reports and to pay the outstanding bills.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Dewar made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Sewer Financial Reports, and to pay the outstanding bills.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Dewar made a motion, based on the recommendation of the Finance Committee,  to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report as presented.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Dewar made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to transfer $84,317.97 from the PNC Bank Line of Credit to pay the invoices from Howard Concrete Pumping Co., Inc., in the amount of $68,780.60, Marion Hill Associates, Inc., in the amount of $2,132.52, and CME Engineering, in the amount of $13,404.85.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried. 

 3.  
Welcome Visitors - Sean Isgan, Richard Brodt, Terry St. Clair, Ken Helsel, Lee Nearhoof, Ron Schirf, Albert Diehl, Tom O’Toole, Dan Orange, Bruce Thomas, Don Reed, James Lyons, Paul Cornez, Ruth Edward, Robert Ging, George Tarrazi, Keith Perl, Carl Chapman, Dan Black, Terry Shaffer, Brad Shober, Dale Russian, Bruce Siwy, Jim Jones, Mark Good, Ronald Petrina, Larry Rosage, Lynn and Leah Shimer, R.G. Allen, and Thomas Walters.

 4.  
Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department - Dan Black on behalf of the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department wanted to take this opportunity to thank the Borough and the Indian Lake Service Corporation for their 2009 contribution.

In 2008, both the Central City Fire Department and the Shanksville Fire Department requested a total amount of 1 mil to be dispersed as 90% going to the Shanksville Fire Department and 10% to the Central City Fire Department.  The Shanksville Fire Department questioned Council as to what they are planning for their contribution in the Borough’s 2010 budget.  Council information the Fire Department that they are just starting to work on the 2010 preliminary budget.  

The Fire Department concluded with a reminder that the Fire Department needs to have a signed contract by the end of the year and indicated that they would present a proposed contract at a future meeting. 
5.
Lynn Shimer, South Peninsula 115-Water Quality – Lynn and Leah Shimer, who currently live at 115 South Peninsula Drive, and they are have a problem with dirty water and low water pressure.  Currently, there is a 2 inch line which feeds South Peninsula and from there the Borough has spliced on a 4 inch line for Mr. Shimer’s water shut off, with the anticipation of connecting this 4 inch line to the Peninsula line to complete the entire loop, which has never been done.  The Borough flushes this line once a month, Mr. Shimer has installed a water conditioning unit, and has to replace the filters every two (2) weeks.

The Borough asked if they could replace the old cast iron waterline and replace it with copper pipe.  Mr. Shimer stated that he is willing to try anything.  

Sean Isgan stated that Somerset Township has installed hydrolators on some of their dead end water lines and this device automatically flushes the waterline everyday and this might also be a solution. Council suggested that Borough employees install the copper pipe and monitor the situation before considering other alternatives such as installation of a hydrolator or installing a waterline to tie into the Peninsula Drive waterline.
 6.
Legal Report:

              A  Appointment of Attorney Dan Rullo as the Borough’s Arbitrator with Regard to the Arbitration Proceedings for the F.O.P. – McCauley made a motion to appoint Attorney Dan Rullo as the Borough’s Arbitrator with regard to the binding arbitration proceedings with the F.O.P.  Walters seconded the motion.  6 ayes and 1 abstention.  Miscoe filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.  Motion carried.


B.  Act 32-Adopt Resolution Appointing Delegates to the Tax Collection Committee – Miscoe made a motion to appoint Charlie McCauley as the first alternate delegate to the Tax Collection Committee.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

       Dewar made a motion to appoint P. Scott Moore as the second alternate delegate to the Tax Collection Committee.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

C.
Ratification of the August 8-08-07 Motion on the Boat Dock Easement – Attorney Rullo explained that a lawsuit was filed by Jack Butler, James Lyons and Mary Jo Takacs against Indian Lake Borough alleging three violations.  The first allegation was that the motion authorizing an easement to permit commercial docks over the water adjacent to the C-R Zone to St. Clair Resort LLC on August 8, 2007 violated three (3) separate laws – 1).  It violated the Sunshine Law by taking official action that was not open to the public, 2).  It violated the Borough Code by conveying an asset of the Borough without consideration, and 3).  There was some depravation of the ability to recreate close to the shoreline and therefore there should have been an administrative hearing by the administrative agency.


Each member of Council was previously provided with a copy of the Interlocutory Order of Judge Klementik along with a copy of the transcript of the portion of the hearing wherein Judge Klementik rendered his verbal order.


Judge Klementik has ruled that as a matter of law there were no violations of the Borough Code or the Administrative Agency Law.  Judge Klementik did however make a determination that there was, in his judgment, a violation of the spirit of the Sunshine Law. To cure that matter, he directed that Council consider ratification of the prior action.  Council was granted sixty day (60) period in which to conduct, either at a regular meeting or a special meeting, whichever Council wished to do, as an agenda item, the discussion of the grant of an easement for boat docks.  Such a discussion was to provide an opportunity for public comment and to allow Council to deliberate on the matter in public session and vote.  


A letter was received from Mark Griffith and was read aloud to the Council and those members of the public in attendance.  Mr. Griffeth expressed his strong opposition to granting the easement authorizing boat docks in and around the area formally called the “ski slopes”.  Mr. Griffith is requesting that Council reconsider their position on the easement and withdraw consideration or hold a public hearing in order to determine the public sentiment.



A letter was received from Attorney Ging, who is representing Dr. James and Mary Jo Takacs, the owners of the property adjacent to the former St. Clair Resort Development easement area.  Dr. and Ms. Takacs are desirous of leasing the area described and/or obtaining an easement, whichever is appropriate, and are willing to pay the sum of $2,000.00 per year for the lease and/or easement.  The letter was read to the members of Council and the public.


Members of Council questioned Attorney Ging if he was suggesting that the Borough should similarly allowbidding on easements in front of all other lake front property owners’ homes.  


Attorney Ging said  “absolutely not.  The easements are currently provided by the Zoning Ordinance, they are not provided by the type of easement that we are concerned with here.  The Takacs’ are entitled to peaceful, quiet, enjoyment of their property.  All the Takacs’ are asking for is that they are given the same opportunity as Mr. St. Clair to obtain that piece of Borough property.”
   
   
It was pointed out that St. Clair was obtaining an easement to use the area immediately adjoining his lake front commercial property – and that he was not “obtaining” the property.  It was also noted that permissive use is granted in the Zoning Ordinance to St. Clair for use of the area in which the easement is proposed and that a similar easement exists for the Marina. Extensive public comment was submitted both in support and against the easement to permit the commercial docks over the water adjacent to the C-R Zone.



Terry St. Clair of St. Clair Resort development presented information pertaining to the tax revenue to be generated from the development based on the ability to guarantee lake access.  These amounts were in excess of $23,000 per year just for the Townhomes and the total revenue from the Lodge, Hotel, Condominiums and Townhomes would exceed $1 million over 25 years.


Walters made a motion to ratify the unanimously approved August 8, 2007 motion that Attorney Rullo prepare an easement to permit commercial docks over the water adjacent to the C-R Zone, authorize the officials to sign the necessary documents and to authorize Attorney Rullo to record it.  Dewar seconded the motion.  Roll call vote:  Miscoe – yes, Dewar – yes, Walters – yes, McCauley – yes, Moore – naye, Vogel – naye, Stern - naye.  Motion carried.



Vogel questioned Miscoe’s ability to vote on this issue due to his association with the law firm of Barbara, Clapper, Beener, Rullo and Melvin.  Miscoe stated that Council was not authorizing any new work for Attorney Rullo.  The motion was limited as to whether Council should  ratify the action that was previously taken, and therefore, under the terms of the Advisory Opinion from the State Ethics Commission,  he did not need to abstain.
7.
Correspondence:

  
A.   Somerset County Boroughs Association-September Dinner Meeting – The Somerset County Boroughs Association will be holding their September Dinner Meeting on Thursday, September 17, 2009 at the Somerset Borough Public Safety Building in Somerset.  There is no cost to attend.   No one attending.  
B.  Lou Mihalko-Feeding Fish – Mr. Mihalko is concerned about the fish having enough food as the lake gets lower.  Council requested that Albert Diehl respond to Mr. Mihalko or whoever is knowledgeable as to what the fishing club is planning on doing with the fish during the draw down.
     Mr. Diehl requested that the Borough prohibit fishing while the lake is drawn down.  Council requested that the Mayor issue an order to close the lake and to discontinue fishing while the lake is lowered.

 8.
Committee Reports:

Albert Diehl on behalf of the Indian Lake Service Corporation would like to have authorization to refurbish the Borough Office Sign along with the Entrance Drive Sign.

Dewar made a motion to allow the Indian Lake Service Corporation to refurbish the Indian Lake Borough Office Sign.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

A.  Public Works Report:
        1.    CDL Testing Program – Moore made a motion to join the PSAB CDL Testing Program and to authorize the expenditure of $75.00 for the annual membership fee.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


        2.
Engineering and Traffic Study – McCauley made a motion to authorize Attorney Rullo to prepare an ordinance imposing restrictions as to the weight of vehicles operating upon the Borough roads or bridges.  Dewar seconded the motion.  6 ayes and 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  Miscoe filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.

 9.      Old Business:  
10.     New Business:  
11.     Public Comment:
          At 10:32 P.M. Dewar made a motion to have an Executive Session of Borough Council in order to discuss personnel matters and litigation.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried. The public was advised that while Council did not anticipate the taking of any action following a return to public session, that it could not rule out the possibility of doing so.
         At 11:05 P.M. Council returned to Regular Session.

         Miscoe proceeded to invite the public back into the Regular Session of the Meeting.

        With no further business to discuss, Moore moved and McCauley seconded to adjourn the meeting at11:05 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.

             The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on September 23, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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